

NORTON IN HALES PARISH COUNCIL
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Description automatically generated]Chairman:	Cllr P Eardley
Councillors:	Cllr B Cole, Cllr D Mason; Cllr M Edwards; Cllr S Moulson; Cllr I Sadler; 
Cllr D Cliff; Cllr N Groom
Clerk:		Mrs M Joyce



ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL OF NORTON IN HALES HELD ON WEDNESDAY 10TH MAY 2023 AT THE JUBILEE HALL

29/23 	Election of the Chairman (LGA 1972 s15(2))
Cllr Cole proposed Cllr P Eardley as Chairman, seconded by Cllr Sadler, all agreed. Resolved.

30/23	Election of the Vice Chairperson 
Cllr Moulson was proposed by Cllr B Cole, seconded by Cllr Mason, all agreed. Resolved. 

31/23	Declarations of Acceptance of Office for Chairman & Vice Chairman (LGA 1972 s83)
Cllrs Eardley and Moulson duly signed the Acceptance of Office forms as required. 
 
32/23	Election of other officers as representatives to external bodies:
i) GDPR Compliance officer & Controller: The Clerk was proposed to fulfil this function
ii) NSAC: Cllr Cole was proposed as representative
iii) Village Hall Representative: Cllr Groom was proposed as representative 
iv) iv) Playing Fields Committee Rep – Cllr Sadler was proposed as representative
v) Community website: Cllr Cole was proposed as representative
vi) vi) NIH School: Cllr Mason was proposed as representative
All proposals were put forward by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Cliff, all agreed. Resolved. 

33/23	Delegation of Authority: Delegation to the Clerk to respond to Planning Applications (in the absence of a scheduled Meeting for ‘routine’ applications): proposed by Cllr Cliff, seconded by Cllr Groom, all agreed. Resolved. 
Delegated authority to the Clerk and Chairman for telephone/internet banking was proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Cliff, all agreed. Resolved. 

34/23	Welcome /Present, Apologies and/or absent 
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting declaring it open at 7:09pm. Members were present as listed above. Cllr Aldcroft attended the Meeting.  No members of the public attended the Meeting.  

35/23 	Declaration of Disclosable Pecuniary or any other Interests/ Requests for Dispensations of DPIs  (LGA 1972 s94)
Cllr Moulson declared an interest in the In Bloom grant funding application. 

36/23	 Reports 	
i)	Unitary Councillor – The Shropshire Council Unitary Cllr is invited give a report/answer questions
cllr Aldcroft congratulated the Council on the success of the community car park.  Cllr Aldcroft reported a change in Portfolio positions. He is now Portfolio holder for Transport, Environment, Libraries, Recreation and Culture.  He reported that Shropshire Council still has deficit in its budget of £51m.  He suggested that Central Government wants Shropshire to join another area such as Hereford and Worcester or West Midlands.  Cllr Chris Schofield is now the CiL Portfolio Holder, Cllr 
Richard Marshall is Highways Portfolio Holder. 
Cllr Aldcroft reported that some changes are coming in.  As part of his role he has been looking at the libraries in the north, and is to visit the southern libraries soon. Some libraries have implemented self service pods to give public more access to avoid queues. This in turn frees up the librarians.  Funding has been made available for libraries. This money will be shared between 6 libraries, including Market Drayton.  He reported that 30 stretches  of roads are due to be resurfaced in 2023-24.   The Highways Department is still looking at Norton in Hales village footways (pavements) although the Council has to prioritise county wide highways needs.  Walking and cycling active travel routes are being looked at. (Cllr Edwards arrived)  The School holiday activities programme went well over the easter holidays. 57 locations were in use.  
20mph zones outside schools are to be rolled out from May which will probably include 75% of schools.  The Safe Schools Scheme will give the police powers to fine motorists if they breach the rules.    
Progress on the north west relief road has been delayed again due to environment agency by at least 2 weeks.  
The electoral boundary review is underway with Market Drayton Eastern Division to be maintained –  however the western way and cattle market are to be taken out of Adderley parish and put into Market Drayton.  The review of CiL is ongoing.  
Cllr Aldcroft gave an update on an alleged breach of planning conditions.  He was asked to follow up on concerns.  
Cllr Mason queried if mobile library still comes to Norton. Cllr Aldcroft confirmed that the mobile scheme still runs and there is a charity in Market Drayton which will bring books out to non active residents. Cllr Mason queried if Norton School is included in the 20mph zone scheme. 
Clld Aldcroft gave an update on the planned gypsy traveller site on the A53. Delegated decision by planning committee with multiple conditions.  Cllr Eardley queried highways safety with another entrance being installed on A53. 
Cllr Aldcroft reported that the Towers Lawn car parks will be having barriers installed.
Cllr Aldcroft left the meeting.

ii)	Councillors /Clerk to give feedback from Meetings attended
No meetings have been attended

37/23	Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 10th March 2023 (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p 41(1) )  
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting. Cllr Cliff proposed them to be a true and accurate record, seconded by Cllr Mason, all agreed. Resolved. 

38/23	Matters arising from and action taken from the minutes (not otherwise on the agenda)
The Clerk informed the Meeting that the approved funding (March meeting) for the Bradlingstone Magazine should be paid this month. (£300)

39/23	Ward Matters (to include matters relating to Highways, street lighting, maintenance, repairs etc)
a)	Betton 	Ward
Cllr Mouslon reported that potholes on ridgwardine road have been filled with loose filling. Queried why not with tarmac.  
The Clerk was instructed to chase highways re landowners clearing ditches at the Betton triangle. 
					
b)	Norton in Hales	Ward	
It was reported that the local potholes have still not been repaired.  
c)	Footpaths
No update
 						
d)	Road closures
No new notifications have been received. 

e)	Street lighting						
The Clerk reported that Shropshire Council has recently checked the Norton In Hales inventory and found that two lights in Napley Drive were not included. Upon inspection it has been noted that these were not upgraded in the village upgrade programme. A quote has been obtained from Eon for the price of £949.81. Cllr Cole proposed that the Council accepts this quote and upgrades the lights to LED in line with the other assets. Cllr Mason seconded the proposal, all agreed. Resolved. Neighbourhood Fund money to be used to finance the upgrade. The lights will be updated on the inventory after the works have been carried out.  

f)	Highways matters – covered 
Councillors discussed the upsurge in parking issues outside school. After the initial push to ask parents and staff to use the car park it seems that people are now ignoring this request and have reverted to on street parking to the detriment of traffic flow and residents.  Cllr Mason has approached the School to request that staff and parents use the car park. 
The Clerk will enquire with Shropshire Council  if a 20mph will be installed outside the School. . 

g)	Environmental Maintenance concerns			
The Clerk has submitted a grant application.  No response as yet. The closing date for applications is 31/05/23. 
									
40/23	Joint Neighbourhood Plan – update 
Cllr Sadler gave an update.  Minor amendments have been made. The final draft will be going to Shropshire Council. It then goes to a Government review.  If approved a referendum goes to residents for approval.  When adopted it is legally binding in planning law. The Parish Councils will then receive a large CiL contribution.   

41/23	Correspondence – as received and circulated by email – to enable Councillors to raise any matters for 	discussion – Shropshire Lieutenancy Newsletter; Place Plans Review; Local Government Boundary Commission Review; 
Place Plans – The Clerk brought to the attention of Councillors the upcoming review. She asked Councillors to check the current inclusions for NIH, to update the aspriations and to present these for approval and submission in June at the planned extraordinary meeting.  
Local government boundary commission review – Councillors discussed plans for Market Drayton East division.  Councillors noted no changes for Norton. After consideration and discussion, Cllr Sadler proposed, seconded by Cllr Cole, that the Parish Council proposes that Norton in Hales is moved within Prees Division to align with its 3 Parish Plan partners to promote synergy.  It was futher agreed that there is some conflict of interest sharing a Market Drayton East Unitary Councillor, which was borne out when Market Drayton undertook its Neighbourhood Plan.  All agreed. Resolved. Clerk to respond. 
Ash tree – numerous complaints have been received from a resident concerning work being undertaken on an ash tree in the village.  The Clerk confirmed that the Tree department at Shropshire Council has been consulted and a plan of work agreed. The Councillors confirmed that they are content with the plan to create a high pollard monolith. Questions were raised about the  condition of the tree during planning application stage for that site. The tree is suffering from ash die back. 
An email has been received from the Parish Council Solicitor regarding a clause which the Land Registry would like included in the registration. It concerns a claw back condition which the new owners (the Hinds Head) are aware of. This relates to any future development of the land (not the development of a car park). Councillors raise no objections to the condition being included on the registration. Cllr Eardley proposed that the Solicitor is given the go ahead to approve the inclusion, seconded by Cllr Moulson, all agreed. Resolved. 

42/23	Playground  
a	To enable Councillors to discuss/agree repairs/maintenance needed highlighted in the annual inspection report; 
Cllr Eardley reported that there are a couple of jobs still outstanding.  Cradle seats need to be looked at. Action: Councillors to inspect. The Clerk will check the warranty with Wicksteed. The seats were replaced in 2019.  Cllr Mason proposed replacing the seats if required, seconded by Cllr Cliff, all agreed.  
Playground fencing: three quotes have been obtained. Councillors considered the quotes.  One further quote is needed for an access gate for the bowling green – Cllr Eardlery suggested a figure in the region of £350/400 to source a wrought iron gate for this purpose.  The fitting/installation of the fence/gates was discussed it was agreed to get a working party together.  Councillors discussed the requirement for a second ‘safety’ gate for the playground.  The current arrangement was deemed to be fit for purpose.
Cllr Mason proposed accepting a quote from Watt Plastics, seconded by Cllr Cliff, all agreed.  

b	Playground Steering Group - update
Cllr Cliff reported that they would be holding a meeting with the school children on 19th May to hold an interactive event on how to build a playground. They intend to then obtain design suggestions from a wider consultation. Applications for grants being taken forward.  Some donations have been received in memory of Cllr Cliff’s father. These are being donated to the Parish Council and held in reserve for the replacement project.  

43/23	Housekeeping
a)	To review and agree adoption of the following policies/protocols:
· Standing Orders; 
· Risk Assessment; 
· Financial Regulations; 
It was agreed to take this matter forward to July’s meeting. 
b)	Confirmation of Meeting dates/venue for 2023 ; second Wednesday of each other month
c)	To review Clerk’s membership of SLCC and Councils’ membership of SALC; 
Cllr Eardley proposed continuing, seconded by Cllr Groom, all agreed.
d)	Bradlingstone magazine – to agree submission (LGA 1972 s.142) 
Cllr Cole is to do the next submission.  The Chairman’s report is to go in the next edition. 
e)	Best front garden competition/Celebration event – to discuss/agree
Councillors discussed the event.  Cllr Eardley reminded Councillors that they would need to find a judge. Cllr Mason recommended increasing the marketing of the celebration evening.
Councillors agreed that shortlisters should be invited to attend. Clerk to book the Hall for the first Tuesday in October. Cllr Mason to contact a possible judge. 
f)	Coronation event – update
Cllr Mason gave an overview of the events.  Celebrations kicked off with rounders on Friday night. The Sunday was a great success with a probable 350 people attending throughout the day. The dog show went really well  and overall c£2000 was raised for the playground. The Monday Volunteer day saw at least 30 people working around the village. Councillors agreed that this was a very positive event and could be replicated annually.  Thanks were conveyed to all those involved in making the events a huge success.

g)	Defibrillators
Cllr Eardley reported that the Betton permission still outstanding.
The Clerk informed the Council that a request for an annual fee to operate the telephone callout service for the Norton defibrillator had been received.  Councillors agreed to fund the service for this year however before next year they wish to evaluate callout numbers over last 3 years.  It was agreed that if most callouts service Market Drayton, then the Town Council should be asked to contribute.  Cllr -Cole proposed approving the payment, seconded by Cllr Mason, all agreed. Resolved. 

44/23 	Finance 
a)  	Invoices/Payments & Receipts gas bills etc all listed on reports
All payments were proposed for approval by Cllr Cliff, seconded by Cllr Moulson, all agreed. The receipt of the precept and Neighbourhood Fund payments were acknowledged. 
b) 	Bank reconciliation to year end, cash book and payments and receipts summary
Councillors confirmed receipt of all financial reports and statements. Cllr Cole proposed approving the reconciliation as accurate, seconded by Cllr Sadler, all agreed. Resolved. prop bc is all agreed.
c)	Insurance renewal & payment – Renewal under the 3 year long term agreement taken out in 2022 was approved as above  under a). 
d) 	Applications for funding – to receive any applications
Grant payment for the Bradlingstone magazine to be paid as per approval at the last meeting.
e) 	Internal audit (LGA 1972 s94)
The Clerk confirmed that the Internal Audit process has commenced. An extraordinary meeting will be held in June to approve the accounts and AGAR. 	
f)	Street lighting: energy supply quote for 2023-24: £555.54  - noted. This will be slightly reduced following the LED upgrade of two more lights. Acceptance was proposed by Cllr Eardley, seconded by Cllr Cole, all agreed. 
g)	Street lighting upgrade: Eon quote to upgrade x2 lights in Napley Drive £949.81 (exc VAT) – This was approved under item 39/23 e).  
h)	Funding request from Norton in Bloom
Cllr Moulson left the meeting. Councillors noted that the In Bloom Group no longer wish to maintain the car park after July 23. A grant of £800 applied for.  It was agreed that the group does a great job for the village and their planned entry into Britain in Bloom this year was noted.  They will be changing the planting scheme to mostly perennials from annuals going forward. The car park will need to be included in the grounds maintenance contract going forward.  It should be minimal maintenance going forward due to the planting and mulch.  Approval of the grant was proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Cliff, all agreed. Resolved. 

i)	Defibrillator Numbers Plus Facility Annual Charge – for consideration £118.80 – approved as per item 43/23 g).

j)	Playground refurbishment fund raising – acknowledgement of receipt of donations
All donations to date were noted and thanks conveyed.

k)	Internet banking – update
The Clerk reported that this is now in place.

l)	Playground fencing quotes: Three quotes received for £3036.00/£2587.20/£2274.00 Approved under item 42/23.


	Date
	Recipient
	Reason for Payment
	Amount to Pay
	Chq number
	Power of expenditure

	05/04/23

	Employee
	Salary
	£391.99
	So
	LGA 1972 s112 (1)

	05/05/23
	Employee
	Salary
	£391.99
	So
	LGA 1972 s112(1)

	05/04/23

	HMRC
	PAYE
	£93.20
	1790
	LGA 1972 s112(1)

	05/05/23
	HMRC
	PAYE
	£93.20
	1791
	LGA 1972 s112(1)

	27/04/23
	Gallagher
	Insurance renewal
	£983.95
	1792
	LGA 1972 s140

	02/05/23
	B Walton
	Bus shelter cleaning
	£35.00
	1793
	Litter Act 1983, ss.5,6

	01/05/23
	SALC
	Affiliation fee
	£ 372.75
	1794
	LGA1972 S143

	10/05/23
	D Mason
	Re-imbursement of Coronation Event Expenses inc Insurance
	£603.50
	1795
	LGA 1972 s137

	24/04/23
	P Eardley
	Re-imbursement of Welcome evening expenses
	£219.35
	1796
	LGA 1972 s111

	31/03/23
	AR Richards
	Car park surface repairs
	£246.00
	1797
	Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 s57 & 63

	14/04/23
	VendElectric
	Management fee
	£5.28
	dd
	LGA 1972 s111

	31/03/23
	Tony Hamer & Sons Ltd
	Supply of compost
	£270.72
	1798
	Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 s57 & 63/Open Spaces Act 1906 ss9&10

	11/04/23
	NumbersPlus
	Annual service charge 
	£118.80
	1799
	PHA 1936 s234

	10/05/23
	Norton News 
	Bradlingstone grant
	£300
	1800
	LGA 1972 s137

	10/05/23
	Norton in Bloom
	Grant
	£800
	1801
	HA 1980 s142; Open Spaces Act 1906 ss9&10; PHA 1875 s164

	Date
	Payee
	Reason for Payment
	
	
	

	01/04/23
	Shropshire Council
	Precept 
	£ 24,934.00
	
	Local Government Act 1972, s.41 (4) 
LG Finance Act 1992 s39

	28/04/23
	Shropshire Council 
	Neighbourhood fund payment
	£15,205.73
	
	

	14/04/23
	VendElectric
	Car charging points income
	£65.18
	
	



46/23	Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8) 
i)	Applications: 
23/01192/TCA  (validated: 15/03/2023)
Address:  44 Main Road, Norton In Hales, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 4AT
Proposal:  Fell 1no Leylandii within Norton in Hales Conservation Area
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RRNXSDTD0GI00

Noted
ii)	Decisions: 
23/00805/FUL  (validated: 24/02/2023)
Address:  Norton Farm, Main Road, Norton In Hales, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 4AT
Proposal:  Demolition of existing garage and erection of new oak four car garage with room above
Decision:  Refuse
Noted

47/23	Items for next Agenda/Parish Matters: 
An opportunity for matters of interest/concern to be brought forward for future discussion
Extraordinary Meeting to be held in June for the purpose of approving the year end accounts, internal audit report and AGAR submission to the External Auditor
Place plan
	
48/23	Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information
a) To enable Councillors to raise any concerns/receive any updates in relation to Planning Enforcement matters previously raised
Discussed – Clerk to follow up with enforcement

There being no further business for consideration, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the Meeting closed at 9pm.

Date of Next Ordinary Meeting: 12th July 2023
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